# NUMBERS AND THEIR BACKGROUND

I followed the First and Second Chechen Wars (1994–1996, 1999–2000) in the media. I thought that these wars were treated with surprising indifference in Finland. Trade and tourism between Finland and Russia continued as if there was no war.

I also visited Russia several times (St. Petersburg and Moscow) during both wars. Most of the people I met there supported the war and had a racist attitude towards the Chechens. According to many Russians, the Chechens were "by nature a violent people who cannot be trusted and are impossible to get along with".

I made my first related artworks in 1996. The reason was my nonspecific sympathy for the Chechens. And on the other hand, the fact that I started seeing Russian, legless war veterans in St. Petersburg, sitting on the street begging, with a cardboard sign in front of them.

In order to understand the situation better, I started to make a statistical comparisons between a few different wars. I looked at the wars fought by Finland, the wars that USA fought against Iraq and the Russian wars in Chechnya: what were their mutual differences and similarities? I listed the number of deaths and their ratio to the population. In this way, I tried to make visible how heavy each war had been on the participating countries: had only ten thousandth of the population died in it, or one tenth, or something in between?

I also tried to figure out the number of civilian casualties and how big or small it was in different wars compared to the number of soldiers killed. Why? Because the number of civilian casualties tells about the nature of each war from the point of view of the different parties to the war. This made my comparison partially uncertain, because the number of civilian casualties is not always known or there is great disagreement about it. I skated on even weaker ice when I collected information about the indirect victims of wars, that is, about those who did not die violently, but died for example because the war caused the collapse of healthcare system and made clean drinking water unavailable. It is difficult to calculate the indirect victims of wars, but I think it is important to try to do it, because otherwise a large part or most of the impacts of war remain hidden.

I could have included in my comparison also many other wars. For example, the war between Afghanistan and the Soviet Union (1979–1989), the war between Afghanistan and the USA (2001–2021), and the civil war in Syria (2011–) would fit the comparison just as well. However, I wanted to limit the material to Finland, Iraq and Chechnya, three small countries that were all attacked by a great power, but whose post-war histories differ greatly from each other.

My topic was not the justification of these wars, or the lack of it. Those in war justify their actions in many ways. For example, it is common to think that defensive war is always justified, offensive war never. Therefore, the attacking party usually tries to either pretend to be the defending party — "actually you started it, not me" — or present their attack as a pre-emptive strike, a war that was coming anyway, because of the behavior of the other party, and therefore it is good and right to strike first. Although we tend to consider defensive war justified and offensive war unjustified, it does not make sense to make this an absolute rule. In theory, if, for example, there is a famine in country A caused by the country's government, maybe it is that country B attacks country A, to defeat the harmful government of country A. Such situations can also occur in practice. However the US and Russian attacks on Iraq and Chechnya were not like that.

What were the outcomes of my research? The first was that the wars fought in Iraq and Chechnya were even heavier than the wars fought Finland fought. In proportion to the population, the death rate of both soldiers and civilians in the wars in Iraq and Chechnya was so much higher than in the wars that Finland fought. And the end result is different from Finland's wars. Finland survived its Civil War perfectly: after the war it managed to remove the mutual grudges of different population groups well enough to develop into a peaceful democracy and a rich welfare society. Finland also survived the Second World War without serious injuries: it did not become occupied, and it did not lose its independence. It could have been completely different. It didn't happen, but the main reason was not the Finnish grit, but rather the lucky sum of many different factors.

All this is very familiar and self-evident to many of us. However, I'm not saying these things out loud just to spread information and opinions, but also for myself. Even if I already knew all this — and more — I still think it's good to come back to these numbers again and again and think about what I can do to make future numbers different. I hope that these numbers do not distance you from the suffering of others, do not abstract it, but on the contrary bring it closer and strengthen your tendency to compassion.

### **FINLAND**

### CIVIL WAR (27.1.1918–15.5.1918)

In 1918, there was a Civil War in Finland. The reason for the war was different views on the future of newly independent Finland. And above all, the mutual mistrust, fear and delusions of different population groups.

In the civil war, 36,640 Finns, 450–500 Germans and 2,200–2,700 Russians were killed.

Of the Finns killed, 9,403 died in battles, 9,720 were executed or murdered, 13,446 died in prison camps, 613 after being released from them, 2,193 disappeared and 1,265 were killed in other ways.<sup>1</sup>

In the Civil War, 1.17% of Finland's population was killed. (At the end of 1917 the population of Finland had been 3,134,300.2)

Only a minority of those killed were soldiers, and only a quarter of the victims of the war died in combat. Most died somewhere else: they starved in prison camps or were executed or murdered. In this sense, most of the wars after the Second World War resemble the Finnish Civil War more than Finland's part in the Second World War. In the majority of wars fought after 1945, deaths have mainly occurred outside of combat, and most of the dead are something other than soldiers: armed or unarmed civilians.

# WINTER WAR, CONTINUATION WAR AND LAPLAND WAR (1939–1945)<sup>3</sup>

Finland vs. Soviet Union. Finland vs. Germany.

Finland participated in the Second World War by fighting three wars of its own, first two as an ally of Germany against the Soviet Union and then one more against Germany.

When the Soviet Union invaded Finland in 1939, the Winter War began. Finland lost the war, but achieved a defensive victory, i.e. it kept its independence, but lost some of its territories to the Soviet Union. The Continuation War began in 1941 when Finland attacked the Soviet Union, as an ally of Germany, to regain the lost territories and perhaps even to expand. Finland lost the war and lost more territories, but still kept its independence. After losing the Continuation War, Finland had to drive the Germans, its former allies, out of Finland at the insistence of the Soviet Union. The Germans retreated, fighting and destroying. That was the Lapland War.

WINTER WAR (30.11.1939–13.3.1940): 25,904 Finnish soldiers were killed or disappeared. 957 civilians were killed. 126,875 Soviet soldiers were killed or disappeared.

CONTINUATION WAR (25.6.1941–19.9.1944): 63,204 Finnish soldiers were killed or disappeared. 1,129 Finnish civilians were killed. 201,000 Soviet soldiers were killed or disappeared. Between 4,000 and 7,000 Russian civilians were killed. LAPLAND WAR (15.9.1944–27.3.1945): 1,038 Finnish soldiers

LAPLAND WAR (15.9.1944–27.3.1945): 1,038 Finnish soldiers were killed or disappeared. About 1,000 German soldiers were killed.

### CASUALTIES

A total of 92,232 Finns were killed **in these wars**, of which 2,086 were civilians. In other words: **2.5% of Finland's population was killed**, since in 1939 the population of Finland had been 3,699,700.

The Finns killed 328,000 Russian soldiers, 4,000 – 7,000 Russian civilians and 1,000 German soldiers in these wars. In these wars 0.17% of the Soviet Union's population was killed, since in 1941 its population had been 196,716,000.

### **IRAQ**

200,000.4

Example 1:

## PERSIAN GULF WAR (2.8.1990–17.1.1991) Iraq vs. USA and its allies.

Iraq occupied its neighboring country Kuwait in 1990. The USA responded by starting the Persian Gulf War, i.e. by attacking Iraq with its allies.

294 US soldiers were killed in the Persian Gulf War.

The number of Iraqi soldiers killed was between 20,000 and

105,000.

The number of civilian casualties was between 100,000 and

# ECONOMIC SANCTIONS IN EFFECT BETWEEN THE PERSIAN GULF WAR AND THE IRAQ WAR (1990–2003)

The USA won the Persian Gulf War, but occupied only part of the country and quickly withdrew from it. The USA hoped that the Iraqis themselves would have overthrown their despotic leader Saddam Hussein, but it didn't happen. Hussein remained in power.

When the war started in 1990, the United Nations Security Council had imposed a trade embargo on Iraq. The sanctions were originally justified by the idea that Hussein's Iraq must be forced to withdraw from Kuwait, but when Iraqi troops were expelled from there at the very beginning of the Persian Gulf War, the sanctions remained in force and they remained in force even after the war. The sanctions were on until the end of the next war, i.e. all in all for thirteen years (6.8.1990-22.5.2003). However, they were modified over the years by moving from general sanctions prohibiting almost all trade to specific sanctions. After the liberation of Kuwait, the sanctions were justified as an attempt to reduce Hussein's power, pressure Iraq to pay war reparations, and prevent Iraq from developing weapons of mass destruction. However, the sanctions did not weaken Hussein's position, but only caused poverty and suffering for the citizens of Iraq. Iraq paid war reparations<sup>5</sup> and did not develop weapons of mass destruction, but it is difficult to say whether the sanctions had any effect on this development.

It is certain that the economic sanctions increased the death rate in Iraq, but the dispute is about how much? Did the sanctions kill 100,000 Iraqis or a million and a half or something in between?

The damage caused by the sanctions to the people of Iraq has been difficult to assess and prove. For example, when it has been investigated whether child mortality in Iraq increased during the wars and sanctions or not, different surveys have reached conclusions that totally opposite to each other.

Ramsey Clark, former US Attorney General, claimed that the sanctions had already caused the death of one and a half million Iraqis by 1996: "former US Attorney General combine to call our attention to a genocidal policy that has taken the lives of over 500,000 Iraqi children in recent years, and threatens the future of millions more."

Example 2: Naira A. Awqati, M.M. Ali, N.J. Al-Ward, et al. (2009): "in Iraq, under-five mortality rate decreased from 87.8 per 1,000 live births in the second half of the seventies to 58.9 per 1,000 live births in the second half of the eighties, then increased again in the first and second halves of the nineties to (91.0 and 121.7 per 1,000 live births, respectively)".

#### Example 3:

Richard Garfield (1999): "The figure of 106,106 excess deaths [...] from 1990 through the first quarter of 1998 is intended to be a best conservative estimate of excess mortality among under five-year-olds. Excess deaths are not the only important impact on the health and welfare of the population. Prior to 1990 death came to about one in every twenty Iraqis under the age of five. During the 1990s about one additional Iraqi out of twenty born died before reaching age five."8

Example 4:

Tim Dyson, Valeria Cetorelli (2017): "there was no major rise in child mortality in Iraq after 1990 and during the period of the sanctions. Conversely, there was no major improvement in child mortality after the downfall of Saddam Hussein."9

The more recent studies, which claim that infant mortality did not really increase much, are apparently partially correct, as they manage to correct some of the errors of the previous studies. However, this does not mean that the sanctions were harmless to the Iraqis and beneficial to Hussein's opponents, because it is undeniable that the sanctions collapsed the Iraqi economy, increased poverty and weakened the health of Iragis. In addition, it is worth noting that the change in child mortality can be measured in many ways. Some comparisons, such as those published by UNICEF, have assumed that without wars and sanctions, child mortality would have continued to decrease in the same way that it had decreased in the 1980s. According to UNICEF, wars and sanctions prevented positive development, and the increase in child mortality should not only be compared to what it was in 1990, when the war started, but to what it could have been ten years later, if positive development had been allowed to continue.

Estimates of the total number of deaths due to the sanctions — Iraqis of all ages, not just children under five — also vary, but not as much as for child mortality. The truth is probably between the extremes: the collapse of infrastructure and health care caused by the war significantly increased the death rate in Iraq. The sanctions worsened the situation by wrecking Iraq's economy, blocking access to medicine and halting the development of health care. 10 During the sanctions, in the period between the two wars, the death rate of Iraqis increased significantly anyway, and whether the correct number is 100,000 or 1.5 million or something in between, it is anyway higher than the number of Iraqi soldiers who died in combat in the presanctions war. The sanctions were more lethal than the war that preceded them.

## IRAQ WAR (20.3.2003–18.12.2011) AND THE VIOLENT ACTIVITIES AFTER IT (2011–2017–)<sup>11</sup>

The USA attacked Iraq again in 2003. The war was justified with three arguments. The USA claimed that Iraq was developing weapons of mass destruction and was therefore dangerous to the whole world. The USA claimed that Iraq was a base and financier of international terrorism. The US also claimed that the war was necessary to liberate the Iraqi people.<sup>12</sup>

The USA won the war and occupied Iraq and tried to pacify and "democratize" the country, but failed. The Iraqis fought both among themselves and against the US occupation forces. In the end, the USA stopped its own military operations and withdrew its troops from Iraq on 18.12.2011.

The justifications for the war turned out to be lies and mistakes. Iraq had no weapons of mass destruction and was not trying to develop them. Iraq was not the center of so-called terrorism. And the Iraqi people did not support the US invasion and occupation of the country — not in the name of liberating the country or otherwise.

During the Iraq war and the subsequent occupation (2003–2011), 4,418 US soldiers and 13 civilians (employees of the US Department of Defense) were killed in Iraq.<sup>13</sup> <sup>14</sup>

Estimates of the number of Iraqi soldiers and Iraqi fighters killed in the war vary between 34,000 and 72,000.15

When the USA had withdrawn from Iraq in 2011, the violence in Iraq continued. There are many different estimates of the civilian casualties of the war and the subsequent unrest. In some the method is to literally count the killed one by one. Iraq Body Count's estimate is of this kind. According to them, the number of Iraqi civilians killed during and after the war, from March 2003 to February 2017, is between 186,736 and 210,090.¹6 According to an accounting by Brown University's Watson Institute, the number of Iraqi civilians killed during and after the Iraq war and occupation is between 275,000 and 306,000.¹7

Some other studies have recorded an increase in the total mortality rate, which includes also those who did not die violently. Of course, non-violent deaths are not automatically casualties of wars, but the war caused a collapse of health care, polluted the environment, contaminated drinking water, and so on, thereby increasing the overall mortality rate. If the death rate has increased from what it was before the war, it seems reasonable to assume that the increase is due specifically to the war — either directly or indirectly, when no other major causes are known. Gilbert Burnham et al. (2006): "We estimate that as of July, 2006, there have been 654,965 (392,979 — 942,636) excess Iraqi deaths as a consequence of the war, which corresponds to 2.5% of the population in the study area ."18

One study estimated that 60% of deaths during and after the war were violent and 40% other. Amy Hagopian et al (2013): "We estimate that more than 60% of excess deaths were directly attributable to violence, with the rest associated with the collapse of infrastructure and other indirect, but war-related, causes." 19

## CASUALTIES

**US losses in Iraq** (1990–2011) totaled: 4,786 dead soldiers, 13 dead civilians.

That was **0.0016% of the US population**, as in 2003 the US population was 291,049,000.<sup>20</sup>

Iraqi losses during the same period were:

54,000 – 177,000 dead soldiers. 287,000 – 1,143,000 civilians killed.

100,000 - 1,500,000 civilians killed due to economic sanctions. ...that is a total of 441,000 - 2,820,000 deaths due to the war.

It is at least 1.7% and at most 11% of Iraq's population, as in 2003 the population of Iraq was about 26 million (25,645,000).<sup>21</sup>

### CHECHNYA

FIRST CHECHEN WAR (11.12.1994–31.8.1996)
SECOND CHECHEN WAR (7.8.1999–30.4.2000)
After the wars, active insurgencies until 2009 and smaller-scale Chechen resistance until 2017.
Chechnya vs. Russia.

When the Soviet Union collapsed in 1991, Chechnya declared itself independent. In 1994, Russia declared war on Chechnya, with the intention of merging it to Russia again. Russia lost the war.

Russia invaded Chechnya again in 1999. That war Russia won, installed a puppet ruler to lead Chechnya, and made the country a part of the Russian Federation again.

#### **CASUALTIES**

THE FIRST CHECHEN WAR
4,000 Chechen soldiers or fighters were killed.<sup>22</sup>
14,000 Russian soldiers were killed.<sup>23</sup>

THE SECOND CHECHEN WAR
3,000 Chechen soldiers or fighters were killed.<sup>25</sup>
11,000 Russian soldiers were killed.<sup>26</sup>
Between 30,000 and 80,000 civilians were killed in Chechnya.<sup>27</sup>

Between 50,000 and 100,000 civilians were killed in Chechnya.<sup>24</sup>

In total, between 66,000 and 200,000 Chechen residents, mostly civilians, were killed in these wars.

It is unclear what the population of Chechnya was before the wars. In the 1989 census, the population of Chechnya-Ingushetia was 1,277,000.<sup>28</sup> When the Ingushetia part is subtracted from it and it is assumed that Chechnya's population growth continued in the pattern of the previous years until the war that started in 1994, it can be said with certainty that in 1994 the population of the country was somewhere between 1 and 1.3 million between.<sup>29</sup>

After the wars, in 2002, a census was conducted in all of Russia, in which the population of Chechnya was recorded as 1,088,816. The Russian human rights organization Memorial<sup>30</sup> considered the result incorrect and estimated that the real population of the country at that time, after the wars, was only 700,000.<sup>31</sup>

Losses in Chechnya are even more difficult to calculate than in Iraq, as the numbers are more conflicting. However, based on the above figures, it can be said with certainty that **in these wars 5–20% of the population of Chechnya were killed** and those killed were mostly civilians.

The population of Russia in 1995 was 148 million.<sup>32</sup> 28,000 – 32,000 Russian soldiers were **killed in these wars**. That was **0.02% of the Russian population**.

The future of Chechnya is still open. Did Vladimir Putin's Russia succeed in melting Chechnya into Russia or not? At the moment, it seems that yes, because there has been no rebellious activity in Chechnya for a long time and the position of Putin's vassal, who rules the country, seems strong. The country's population has also largely changed: many Chechens died in the wars, even more went into exile, either to neighboring countries or far away, and a correspondingly at least some Russian-speaking and Russian-minded population has moved in. Has Russianization succeeded so well that there is no going back? Or can Chechnya still rise from the grave, as a state, culture and identity? Russia has created a vassal state that is not based on the identity, language and culture of the citizens, but on the self-interest and violence of the group that holds power there. Of course, it can turn against its master<sup>33</sup> or collapse, like other tyrannical regimes, but after that, can a new sense of national identity still rear its head in Chechnya?

The wars in Chechnya and the struggle against Russia are in many ways similar to the struggle of Ukraine. Russia does not recognize either country's right to independence, nor the identity of either nation: for Putin's Russia, both Chechens and Ukrainians are Russian, even if they don't understand or accept it themselves.<sup>34</sup> Russia is also using in Ukraine the method of warfare it used in Chechnya (and Syria). It's based on indiscriminate destruction of the enemy territory by artillery fire and air attacks, regardless of civilian casualties.<sup>35</sup>

Right now, in the spring of 2024, it doesn't seem likely that Russia would be able to subdue Ukraine by war, let alone conquer it. When thinking about Ukraine and helping Ukraine, it is good to also remember Chechnya, a country and people that Russia swallowed. And also to remember that Putin's Russia would hardly have ever attacked Ukraine if it did not have the experience based on the wars in Chechnya that "yes, this works, this can be done, there will be no significant international backlash, and even a very stubborn people can not only be subdued by violence, but also assimilates the attacker".

### CONCLUSIONS

The Finnish civil war was ahead of its time: most of the killed were not soldiers, but something else.

In these wars, Chechnya fared worse than Finland and Iraq: the number of dead in proportion to the population was the highest in the Chechen wars, and as a result of the war, the entire country disappeared.

Russia invaded Ukraine, in 2014 and 2022–, encouraged by the wars in Iraq and Chechnya.

TEEMU MÄKI. 12.3.2024.

<sup>1</sup> Prime Minister's Office (Finland). The registry of names of the war dead between 1914-1922. (Suomen sotasurmat 1914–1922). Retrieved 11.3.2024: <a href="https://web.archive.org/web/20150310022523/http://vesta.narc.fi/cgi-bin/db2www/sotasurmaetusivu/stat2">https://web.archive.org/web/20150310022523/http://vesta.narc.fi/cgi-bin/db2www/sotasurmaetusivu/stat2</a>. Jari Eerola, Jouni Eerola. 1998. Henkilötappiot Suomen sisällissodassa 1918. Turenki: Jaarli.

<sup>2</sup> Statistics Finland: Century Comparisons. Retrieved 11.3.2024: <a href="https://www.stat.fi/tup/satavuotias-suomi/vuosisadan-vertailut.html">https://pxdata.stat.fi/PxWeb/pxweb/fi/StatFin/StatFin vaerak/statfin vaerak pxt 11rb.px/</a>.

<sup>3</sup> Sources: Sampo Ahto. *Aseveljet vastakkain – Lapin sota 1944–1945*. Helsinki: Kirjayhtymä, 1980.

E. M. Andreev et al. Naselenie Sovetskogo Soiuza 1922–1991. Moscow: Nauka, 1993.

G. F. Krivošejev. Soviet Casualties and Combat Losses in the Twentieth Century. Lontoo: Greenhill Books, 1997. Jari Leskinen & Antti Juutilainen. Jatkosodan pikkujättiläinen. Helsinki: WSOY, 2005.

Statistics Finland: Finland in Figures — Development of Population. Retrieved 26.8.2024: https://stat.fi/tup/suoluk/suoluk vaesto en.html.

<sup>4</sup> Eric Hooglund "The Other Face of War," Middle East Report 171 (July/August 1991). Retrieved 11.3.2024: <a href="https://www.pbs.org/wgbh/pages/frontline/gulf/appendix/death.html">https://www.pbs.org/wgbh/pages/frontline/gulf/appendix/death.html</a>. Frontline: How many Iraqis died? Retrieved 11.3.2024: <a href="https://www.pbs.org/wgbh/pages/frontline/gulf/appendix/death.html">https://www.pbs.org/wgbh/pages/frontline/gulf/appendix/death.html</a>.

<sup>5</sup> Dilan Sirwan, RUDAW. "Iraq completes fifty-two billion dollar reparations to Kuwait". 22.12.2021. Retrieved 11.3.2024: <a href="https://www.rudaw.net/english/middleeast/iraq/221220211">https://www.rudaw.net/english/middleeast/iraq/221220211</a>.

YK. "The Human Rights Impact of Economic Sanctions on Iraq. Background Paper prepared by the Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights for the meeting of the Executive Committee on Humanitarian Affairs 5 September 2000". Retrieved 11.3.2024: <a href="http://www.casi.org.uk/info/undocs/sanct31.pdf">http://www.casi.org.uk/info/undocs/sanct31.pdf</a>.

sanct31.pdf.

<sup>6</sup> Ramsey Clark & Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. (1996). The Children are dying: The impact of sanctions on Iraq. New York: World View Forum. Retrieved 11.3.2024: https://searchworks.stanford.edu/view/5718255.

<sup>7</sup> Naira A. Awqati, M. M. Ali, N. J. Al-Ward, et al. "Causes and differentials of childhood mortality in Iraq". BMC Pediatrics 9, 40 (2009). Retrieved 11.3.2024: https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2431-9-40. The citation I've used is from pages 4–5.

<sup>8</sup> Richard Garfield. Morbidity and mortality among iraqi children from 1990 through 1998: assessing the impact of the Gulf war and economic sanctions. 1999. <a href="http://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/A2E2603E5DC88A4685256825005F211D-garfie17.pdf">http://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/A2E2603E5DC88A4685256825005F211D-garfie17.pdf</a>. The citation I've used is from page 34.

<sup>9</sup> Tim Dyson, Valeria Cetorelli: "Changing views on child mortality and economic sanctions in Iraq: a history of lies, damned lies and statistics". BMJ Global Health 2017;2:e000311. Retrieved 11.3.2024: <a href="https://gh.bmj.com/content/bmjgh/2/2/e000311.full.pdf">https://gh.bmj.com/content/bmjgh/2/2/e000311.full.pdf</a>. The citation I've used is from page 5.

<sup>10</sup> Matt Welch. "The Truth About Sanctions Against Iraq". *Policy: A Journal of Public Policy and Ideas*, Vol. 18, No. 2, Winter 2002: 8-12. Retrieved 11.3.2024: <a href="https://search.informit.org/doi/10.3316/agispt.20023603">https://search.informit.org/doi/10.3316/agispt.20023603</a> & <a href="https://search.informit.org/doi/10.3316/agispt.20023603">https://search.informit.org/doi/10.3316/ag

<sup>11</sup> Carl Conetta. "The Wages of War: Iraqi Combatant and Noncombatant Fatalities in the 2003 Conflict". 20.10.2003. Retrieved 11.3.2024: https://www.comw.org/pda/0310rm8.html.

Zainab Saleh. "The Human Cost of U.S. Interventions in Iraq: A History From the 1960s Through the Post-9/11 Wars". 13.10.2020. Retrieved 11.3.2024: https://watson.brown.edu/costsofwar/papers/2020/IraqHistory.

12 White House Press Office / George W. Bush. "President Discusses Beginning of Operation Iraqi Freedom". 2003. Retrieved 11.3.2024: https://georgewbush-whitehouse.archives.gov/news/releases/2003/03/20030322.html.

<sup>13</sup> United States Ministry of Defense. Retrieved 11.3.2024: https://www.defense.gov/casualty.pdf.

<sup>14</sup> iCasualties.org. Retrieved 11.3.2024: http://icasualties.org/

15 Carl Conetta. "The Wages of War: Iraqi Combatant and Noncombatant Fatalities in the 2003 Conflict". 20.10.2003. Retrieved 11.3.2024: https://www.comw.org/pda/0310rm8.html

Zainab Saleh. "The Human Cost of U.S. Interventions in Iraq: A History From the 1960s Through the Post-9/11 Wars". 13.10.2020. Retrieved 11.3.2024: https://watson.brown.edu/costsofwar/papers/2020/IraqHistory.

<sup>16</sup> Iraqi Body Count: "Documented civilian deaths from violence". Retrieved 11.3.2024. https://www.iraqbodycount.org/database/.

17 Watson Institute, International & Public Affairs, Brown University: Iraqi Civilian Death (updated in December 2022). Retrieved 11.3.2024: https://watson.brown.edu/costsofwar/costs/human/civilians/iraqi.

18 Gilbet Burnham, Riyadh Lafta, Shannon Doocy, Les Roberts. 2006. "Mortality after the 2003 invasion of Iraq: a cross-sectional cluster sample survey". The Lancet. 368 (9545): 1421–1428. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(06)69491-9.

<sup>19</sup> Amy Hagopian, Abraham D. Flaxman, Tim K. Takaro, Esa Al Shatari, Julie Rajaratnam, et al. 2013. Mortality in Iraq Associated with the 2003–2011 War and Occupation: Findings from a National Cluster Sample Survey by the University Collaborative Iraq Mortality Study. PLOS Medicine 10(10): e1001533. Retrieved 11.3.2024: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1001533">https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1001533</a>, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pm

<sup>20</sup> United States Census Bureau. Statistical Abstract of the United States 2004-2005. Retrieved 11.3.2024: <a href="https://www.census.gov/library/publications/2004/compendia/statab/124ed.html">https://www.census.gov/library/publications/2004/compendia/statab/124ed.html</a>.

<sup>21</sup> United Nations. World Population Prospects 2019, Volume I: Comprehensive Tables, page 92. Retrieved 11.3.2024: <a href="https://population.un.org/wpp/Publications/Files/WPP2019\_Volume-I\_Comprehensive-Tables.pdf">https://population.un.org/wpp/Publications/Files/WPP2019\_Volume-I\_Comprehensive-Tables.pdf</a>.

<sup>22</sup> Christoph Zurcher: The Post-Soviet Wars: Rebellion, Ethnic Conflict, and Nationhood in the Caucasus. New York University Press. 2007. Page 100.

<sup>23</sup> The casualty estimates of the First Chechen War vary a lot. The General Staff of the Russian Armed Forces announced that 3826 Russian soldier were killed and 1906 disappeared in the war (all in all 5732 soldiers lost). Source: Mosnews.com: MN-Files, The War in Chechnya. 10.4.2026. Retrieved 11.3.2024: <a href="https://web.archive.org/web/20230404225144/https://www.mosnews.com/mn-files/chechnya.shtml">https://www.mosnews.com/mn-files/chechnya.shtml</a> However, the NGO Coюз комитетов солдатских матерей России / <a href="https://web.archive.org/web/20230404225144/https://www.mosnews.com/mn-files/chechnya.shtml">https://www.mosnews.com/mn-files/chechnya.shtml</a> However, the NGO Coюз комитетов солдатских матерей России / <a href="https://www.mosnews.com/mn-files/chechnya.shtml">https://www.mosnews.com/mn-files/chechnya.shtml</a> However, the NGO Coюз комитетов солдатских матерей России / <a href="https://www.mosnews.com/mn-files/chechnya.shtml">https://www.mosnews.com/mn-files/chechnya.shtml</a> However, the NGO Coюз комитетов солдатских матерей России / <a href="https://www.mosnews.com/mn-files/chechnya.shtml">https://www.mosnews.com/mn-files/chechnya.shtml</a> However, the NGO Coюз комитетов солдатских матерей России / <a href="https://www.mosnews.com/mn-files/chechnya.shtml">https://www.mosnews.com/mn-files/chechnya.shtml</a> However, the NGO Coюз комитетов солдатских матерей Poccuu / <a href="https://www.mosnews.com/mn-files/chechnya.shtml">https://www.mosnews.com/mn-files/chechnya.shtml</a> However, the NGO Coюз комитетов солдатских матерей Poccuu / <a href="https://www.mosnews.com/mn-files/chechnya.shtml">https://www.mosnews.com/mn-files/chechnya.shtml</a> However, the NGO Coюз комитетов солдатских матерей Poccuu / <a href="https://www.mosnews.com/mn-files/chechnya.shtml">https://www.mosnews.com/mn-files/chechnya.shtml</a> However, the NGO Coюз комитетов солдатских матерей Poccuu / <a href="https://www.mosnews.com/mn-files/chechnya.shtml">https://www.mosnews.com/mn-files/chechnya.shtml</a> However, th

<sup>24</sup> Christoph Zurcher. 2007. The Post-Soviet Wars: Rebellion, Ethnic Wars, and Nationhood in the Caucasus. New York, NY: New York University Press. About the civilian casualty numbers, on page 100: "Chechen sources put the number at 100,000. [...] The Moscow human rights organization Memorial, whose activists documented casualties throughout the war, put the number at 50,000."

<sup>25</sup> Christoph Zurcher: The Post-Soviet Wars: Rebellion, Ethnic Wars, and Nationhood in the Caucasus. New York University Press, 2007. On page 100, Zurcher's estimate of the Chechen soldiers / fighters killed in the Second Chechen war: 3 000. Tony Wood's estimate is similar, in his book Chechnya: The case for independence (Verso, 2007) on page 75.

<sup>26</sup> There are conflicting accounts of Russian casualty numbers of the Second Chechen war. The Defence Ministry of Russian soldiers had died during the war, 1999–2002, but the Association of Soldiers' Mothers challenged the ministry's figures, saying they were grossly understated and the real death toll was 11,000. Source: CASUALTY FIGURES, Center for Defense Information, 20.2.2003 / Chechnya Weekly, Volume 4, Issue 5. Retrieved 11.3.2024: <a href="https://web.archive.org/web/20030421180611/http://www.cdi.org/russia/245-14.cfm">https://web.archive.org/web/20030421180611/http://www.cdi.org/russia/245-14.cfm</a>.

<sup>27</sup> Sarah Reinke. "Schleichender Völkermord in Tschetschenien. Verschwindenlassen – ethnische Verfolgung in Russland – Scheitern der internationalen Politik". Gesellschaft für bedrohte Völker, 2005, page 8. Retrieved 11.3.2024: <a href="https://web.archive.org/web/20140812015310/http://www.gfbv.de/show-file.php?type=report&property=download&id=15.">https://web.archive.org/web/20140812015310/http://www.gfbv.de/show-file.php?type=report&property=download&id=15.</a>

28 Radio Free Europe. 15.11.2023. "Reported Population Growth In Chechnya Open To Question". Retrieved 11.3.2024: https://www.rferl.org/a/caucasus-demographics-chechnya-russia-census/25169742.html.

<sup>29</sup> Mark Kramer. "The Perils of Counterinsurgency: Russia's War in Chechnya". *International Security* 2005; 29 (3): 5–63. Retrieved 11.3.2024: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1162/0162288043467450">https://doi.org/10.1162/0162288043467450</a> / <a href="https://doi.org/10.1162/016288048804848489">https://doi.org/10.1162/0162288048489</a> / <a href="https://doi.org/10.1162/0162888

30 Memorial (The international historical, educational, charitable and human rights society), kotisivu. Retrieved 11.3.2024: https://www.memo.ru/en-us/ & https://memohrc.org/en.

<sup>31</sup> Reliefweb. 24.10.2002. "Experts query accuracy of census results for Chechnya". Retrieved 11.3.2024: <a href="https://reliefweb.int/report/russian-federation/experts-query-accuracy-census-results-chechnya">https://reliefweb.int/report/russian-federation/experts-query-accuracy-census-results-chechnya</a>. Radio Free Europe. 24.10.2002. "Caucasus Report: October 24, 2002". Retrieved 11.3.2024: <a href="https://www.rferl.org/a/1341877.html">https://www.rferl.org/a/1341877.html</a>.

<sup>32</sup> Venäjän väkiluku 1995 oli 148 189 000. United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs/Population *Prospects: The 2004 Revision, Volume II:* Sex and Age Distribution of the World Population. Retrieved 11.3.2024: <a href="https://www.un.org.development.desa.pd/files/files/documents/2020/Jan/un 2004 world population prospects-2004 revision volume-ii.pdf">https://www.un.org.development.desa.pd/files/files/documents/2020/Jan/un 2004 world population prospects-2004 revision volume-ii.pdf</a>.

33 Tony Wood & Philippe Alcoy. "The Crushing of Chechnya's Aspirations for Independence: An Interview with Tony Wood". Left Voice, 30.10.2020. Retrieved 11.3.2024: <a href="https://www.leftvoice.org/the-crushing-of-chechnyas-aspirations-for-independence-an-interview-with-tony-wood/">https://www.leftvoice.org/the-crushing-of-chechnyas-aspirations-for-independence-an-interview-with-tony-wood/</a>.

<sup>34</sup> Greg Myre: "Russia's wars in Chechnya offer a grim warning of what could be in Ukraine". 12.3.2022. National Public Radio (npr). Retrieved 11.3.2024: <a href="https://www.npr.org/2022/03/12/1085861999/russias-wars-in-chechnya-offer-a-grim-warning-of-what-could-be-in-ukraine". 12.3.2024: <a href="https://www.npr.org/2022/03/12/1085861999/russias-wars-in-chechnya-offer-a-grim-wars-in-

35 Finn Archer: "The First Chechen War: A Blueprint for Destruction". Arcadia, 7.8.2022. Retrieved 11.3.2024: https://www.byarcadia.org/post/the-first-chechen-war-a-blueprint-for-destruction





